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REMPSTONE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting of Rempstone Parish Council held virtually at 7.30pm on Tuesday 17th November 2020
Present: Cllr N Dalton (Chair), Cllr W Pearson, Cllr A Lovett, Cllr R Gower, Cllr M Hunter and Cllr V Phillipps
Also in attendance:  Rebecca Hague (Clerk to the Parish Council), Guest Speaker Callum Jones – Broadband Engagement Office from Nottinghamshire County Council and 6 members of the public
1. Apologies
Apologies were received from Rushcliffe Borough Cllr Reg Adair and Nottinghamshire County Cllr John Cottee. Cllr Santoro was unable to access the meeting.

2. Declaration of Interests

Cllr Pearson declared an interest in planning item 20/02672/FUL.

10.
Broadband Upgrade

Cllr Dalton welcomed Callum Jones, Broadband Engagement Officer from NCC, to the meeting who provided an overview of the Gigabit Broadband Voucher Scheme which is an investment fund to allow rural areas with poor connections to access a gigabit capable network. Essentially the scheme would enable fibre to be delivered directly to individual properties to increase connection speeds. With NCC’s contribution this would increase the finding available to £3000 per domestic property and £7000 per business, however, this funding is only available to projects confirmed by 31st March 2021. Callum Jones took questions from the public and councillors.

Q) Would there be improvements to the speed coming into the cabinet?

A) This wouldn’t change and is already fibre enabled, however, the loss of speed is through the copper cabling from the cabinet to individual properties. 

Q) Do you have to take out a full fibre broadband package afterwards, do providers give a guaranteed speed and what are the current providers’ costs?
A) A condition of the scheme is that you have to take out a fibre broadband package, the costs aren’t significantly more – Callum to provide a list of indicative prices and suppliers, terms vary dependant on provider.
Q) What is the timescale to delivery?

A) Open Reach have 12 months from network build to deliver.

Q) How does this network compare to the US?

A) The fibre is delivered to the house either overhead or underground through a small hole in the wall which is then capable of delivering one gigabit speeds. Telephone calls can then be made as voice over IP using the fibre connection instead of copper cables.

Councillors agreed to pursue this and communicate proposals to residents, a plan of action would be agreed outside of the main meeting.

3. Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 15th September 2020

The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 15th September 2020 were accepted by the council and signed by Cllr Dalton as a true and accurate representation of the meeting, proposed by Cllr Pearson, seconded by Cllr Hunter.

4. Chair’s Review

Cllr Dalton opened by remembering the two residents who had passed away since the last meeting.
Sadly, due to Rushcliffe being placed in the highest tier of coronavirus restrictions and now full lockdown with the rest of England, the activities which had resumed at the Village Hall, services at the church and the reopening of the White Lion public house have all being temporarily stopped again. The Parish Council has continued to operate and react to village issues. The Coronavirus Working Party has continued to work hard to ensure no one is isolated either physically or mentally during these times.

Residents took part in the Great British September Clean and a number of bags of rubbish were collected from the Village Hall. Cllr Dalton noted that the resulting appearance of the village was impressive.
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Rempstone Parish Council have collaborated with the Village Hall Management Committee and Trustees to upgrade the village CCTV system.

Cllr Dalton acknowledged the current unprecedented times and urged residents to look after themselves, their families and neighbours and to follow government advice.

5. Borough and County Council Matters

Cllr Dalton wished to note best wishes to Cllr Adair who had been unwell.

Work on the gullies along Main Street and Wymeswold Road was in the process of being completed. The Highways team had been out and assessed and made safe a large pothole on Wymeswold Road, this was scheduled for a full repair at a later date. There was no update available about the parking outside the Village Hall.

The Clerk read out a letter about the condition and lack of white lining along Loughborough Road towards Hoton and an email which had been received regarding the speed of traffic exiting the village on Wymeswold Road and a request for better traffic calming measures. It was agreed the Clerk would send these highways issues to Cllr Cottee.
6. Covid-19 Village Response

The Coronavirus Working Party started in March, initially organising a village questionnaire to establish who needed support and who could offer support. The group offers a safety net if residents’ arrangements fall through. Forthcoming activities in the village include a raffle held by the Village Hall Committee, a Secret Santa and a village Christmas tree. A resident on Wysall Lane is collecting food items for the local food banks. The group will continue until the situation eases and residents are reminded to let the group know if they know of someone who may need support.
7. Village Christmas Tree
The Coronavirus Working Party have proposed erecting a Christmas tree by the Village Hall to lift the spirits of residents. The majority of which will be paid for by public donations and it is proposed the Parish Council donate the £28 which had been received in donations towards the Working Party response from the face masks available in the Village Hall earlier in the year. The Clerk had contacted Highways for advice and consent and had been given the contact details of the Village Hall Trustees who have the land registered under caution. In order to satisfy the requirements of the insurers the Parish Council needed to obtain landowner permission and have an appropriate risk assessment in place, the Parish Council agreed to proceed subject to these conditions being met. Proposed by Cllr Hunter, seconded by Cllr Gower, all in favour.
8. Parish Office
It is proposed to terminate the agreement with the Village Hall Committee for the hire of the office space. Parish Council meetings would still be held in the hall and charged at the current hourly rate; it is preferred if the meetings are invoiced after each meeting when the duration is known. Proposed by Cllr Hunter, and seconded by Cllr Pearson, all in favour. 

The clerk and chair would sort the files stored in the office in January and old minutes and historic documents would be archived with Nottinghamshire Archives as considered appropriate by the council and any remaining files would be retained by the clerk, for which lockable storage was required. Cllr Lovett understood the current office drawers belonged to the Parish Council, if this was not the case Cllr Gower thought he had a lockable filing cabinet, if not the Council agreed to the purchase of a lockable filing cabinet. Proposed by Cllr Pearson, seconded by Cllr Gower, all in favour.
9. CCTV Update and CCTV Policy

Cllr Gower and Cllr Hunter had amended the settings to allow data to be stored for 7 days, however, it was proposed to increase the storage capacity by 6TB to triple the current capacity at a cost including installation of £200+VAT which would be split with the Village Hall Committee.
Cllr Dalton read through a letter from the Village Hall Committee confirming proposals for ongoing costs and maintenance. The Parish Council will pay the annual maintenance charge of £300+VAT.

A draft CCTV policy had been circulated, the current designated keyholders/system users were Cllr Gower and Cllr Hunter. Cllr Gower was in the process of putting together a simplified user manual and check list.

Proposed by Cllr Hunter, seconded by Cllr Gower, all in favour of the three proposals.
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11. Housing Needs Survey

The results of the housing needs survey showed a requirement for 3 bungalows, 1 3-bed house and 1 shared ownership house. The survey highlighted concerns of residents about the lack of facilities, volume of traffic on the road and poor mobile phone signal. Clerk to find out if the full report can be shared with residents and mobile phone coverage is to be added to the agenda in January.
12. Finance

(a) Bank Reconciliation

The bank reconciliation had been circulated ahead of the meeting and was accepted by councillors.
(b) Payments

The payments below were accepted by councillors. Cllr Lovett reminded councillors that expenses needed to be approved by the council prior to being incurred. It was noted that the Financial Regulations do allow for emergency spending and purchasing of consumables by the clerk up to a specified limit where approval is not possible beforehand.
	Date
	Type
	Reason
	Payee
	Amount

	09.10.2020
	D/D
	Website
	Freeola
	£12.56

	19.10.2020
	Transfer
	CCTV Upgrade
	TP Power Services
	£2,628.00

	17.11.2020
	Transfer
	Cable Ties for Poppies
	R Hague
	£4.89

	17.11.2020
	Transfer
	Coronavirus Working Party Expenses
	J Schober
	£47.07

	17.11.2020
	Transfer
	SLCC Membership
	SLCC
	£140.00

	17.11.2020
	D/D
	ICO Membership
	ICO
	£35.00


13. Planning

20/02672/FUL – Rempstone Hall Farm, Ashby Road, Rempstone - Erection of agricultural building. – Councillors agreed to submit an objection response noting the following points, safety concerns relating to access, lack of information in the application including no design and access statement, the detrimental effect on the Grade II listed church, the barn is out of context with its surrounding and it would have a negative impact on a number of residential properties and The Guest House due to the potential vermin, odour and noise.
14. Correspondence
(a) J9 Project
Cllr Dalton and Cllr Phillipps had expressed an interest in this initiative led by Ruth Edwards MP to offer safe spaces for those suffering domestic violence. Cllr Dalton was awaiting a response regarding the training. 
(b) Asset of Community Value 
The listing of The White Lion public house as an Asset of Community Value was due to expire in November, the Parish Council needed to decide whether to reapply or not. The initial application was made prior to the public house being purchased by a group of residents and there was concern the facility would be lost. It was agreed not to pursue a further listing, Cllr Phillipps abstained from voting and Cllr Lovett voted in favour of reapplying, all other councillors voted against a further application.
(c) NALC Standards Consultation 

This had been circulated to councillors and it was agreed no further response was needed.

15. Open Session
A resident acknowledged the improvements to the gullies currently being carried out and sent thanks to Cllr Cottee.

16. Councillor Reports and Next Agenda Items
Footpaths all okay except for the path off Loughborough Road towards Stanford which had been ploughed up, this has already been reported to the RoW Officer.

Nottinghamshire County Council have launched a Recovery Action Plan, no further action required.

Allotment reminders will be sent out during December, payments to be made by cheque or bank transfer to prevent unnecessary cash handling and bank trips during the coronavirus pandemic.
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17. Date of Next Meeting

Tuesday 12th January – 7.30pm to be held remotely.
Cllr N Dalton thanked everyone for attending and the meeting closed at 9.33pm
Signed: ____________________________            Date: ______________________________

